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2005

Fri 30 September
The Story of a House: Greenman Farm, Wadhurst
After retiring from the Ministry of Defence, Dr Michael Harte has been studying his own house, and the past of Wadhurst.

Fri 28 October

The Neanderthals
With Professor Christopher Stringer, well known for his study of human origins.

Fri 18 November
Members’ Forum
Short 20-minute talks by members including Christine Gray, Alan Stevens and Anne Locke. This is your opportunity to present your own historical and archaeological interests: contact Alan Stevens on 01273 735960 if you would like to speak.

2006

Fri 20 January

Bringing the Past to Life: the art of reconstruction
Dominic Andrews is an artist and archaeologist who researches and depicts ancient sites as they were in use.

Fri 17 February
Medieval Harbours
Dr Helen Clarke, F.S.A. has original ideas about the location of the harbour at Sandwich, and we can expect comparison with other harbours.

Fri 17 March

Whitby and other female monasteries
Professor Rosemary Cramp, F.S.A. will talk on Whitby, famous for its Synod, uniting the Roman and Celtic churches in the English kingdoms, convened by its Abbess St Hilda.

Fri 21 April
The Long Man of Wilmington, other hill figures and the ecological history of the English chalk

Professor Martin Bell, F.S.A is well known to many for his archaeological work in Sussex.


To be followed at around 8.15pm by the Annual General Meeting.


Chairman’s Report 

The Watching Brief programme, under which we observe and record any archaeological remains on small development sites for the County Council, continues under Anne Locke. We also have other archaeological fieldwork opportunities for both novice and experienced volunteers from time to time. Please contact Anne on 01273 475381 or anne@timlocke.co.uk if you are interested in becoming involved. 


Lectures for 2005-2006 will continue as usual (see the list on the front sheet) and more are being planned for two or three years ahead. Three of the six speakers on the list were suggested by members, and I welcome ideas from other members for future lectures.

More Shoulders to the Wheel: David Gregory, our Hon. Treasurer, has kindly consented to continue in that office for another year, but since he is unable to attend evening meetings, both he and the committee find the situation inconvenient. I know he would much rather concentrate on the field archaeology he has always been so enthusiastic about, which he can do in the daytime before he starts work. Our thanks are due to him. Sarah Smith, our Hon. Secretary, has moved away – she also was unable to attend many meetings.

So if you would like to become more involved with the group it would be good if you could consider volunteering to be the Treasurer, Secretary or one of the Committee members. No experience is necessary as we can offer you guidance to get you started. The Committee meets three or four times a year, no more.

Would any volunteers please contact me, ideally before the next committee meeting (Tuesday, 20 September at 7.30pm).

Alan Stevens, Chairman

26 Lorna Road, Hove

Brighton BN3 3EN

01273 735960


Malling Down

In April several LAG members had the exciting opportunity to help excavate burials on Malling Down, just outside Lewes above Mill Road and The Lynchets. This had started as a simple exercise organised by Greg Chuter, Archaeological Consultant for East Sussex County Council, to retrieve flint flakes and pottery fragments being turned up by rabbits, but we soon found a human skull fragment, followed by a rabbit hole with a shin bone clearly visible. 

As human remains were being disturbed, Greg rapidly organised local volunteer archaeologists from LAG, Brighton and Hove Archaeological Society and the Eastbourne Natural History and Archaeological Society to help to investigate them over a long weekend. Seven burials were uncovered, all of young, well-built males who had their hands tied behind their backs and appear to have been decapitated and then flung into a shallow mass grave. Only one artefact was found, a small iron buckle provisionally dated to the mid-13th to early 14th century. The skeletons will now be studied by specialists at English Heritage. 

There are several possible explanations: it could have been a simple mass execution of local criminals or it could be related to the Battle of Lewes in 1264 and the execution of prisoners of war. The location appears significant in that it took place on a prominent Prehistoric earthwork overlooking Lewes and South Malling, and clearly visible from the town. 

Greg is in touch with English Heritage about work on the skeletons and a wider landscape study covering the Malling Down area, which seems to have been a very large scale terraced landscape. He will be publishing the results when the specialist work is completed and there are plans for a LAG lecture in the 2006-2007 season. 

In the meantime he is assembling information about the work LAG was involved in in the 1970s and 80s around Malling Down, fieldwalking with Ted O’Shea and excavating 12 burials which are probably from the same incident. If you were involved or have any archive material, however insignificant it seems, and have not already been contacted, please do tell us about it:

Anne Locke (see box on left) or 

Greg Chuter, 01273 481608 gregory.chuter@eastsussexcc.co.uk 

Investigating Medieval Italian Towns 

Professor Daniel Waley, now retired from Westfield College and London University, spoke to us in January about his fascinating career, researching medieval Italian towns over some 50 years. This started while in Italy during the Second World War. With his interest aroused, he went on to take Italian history options at Cambridge. He subsequently found various challenges in accessing municipal archives; the keyholder might be out working the fields, or (in 1947) require a bribe of cigarettes. He was once even suspected of being a spy in Orvieto. 

Small and medium-sized hill towns – the equivalent of Lewes – tend in Northern and Central Italy to have had virtually independent status and consequently very rich archives. In the 13th to 14th centuries there were 200 to 300 such towns, with their own ‘foreign policy’, taxation, laws and military campaigns. Many kept detailed minutes of their Council meetings, recording speeches and voting. The minutes were kept by laymen known as notaries. There might have been several hundred of them in a large town like Bologna; their role was to summarise the proceedings in Latin, read them out in Italian so that the Councillors could agree them and then produce a final copy, probably in triplicate. The number of notaries suggests a high level of literacy in medieval Italian society, as do records concerning such subjects as apprenticeship.

Compared with English medieval towns, Italian towns show much more continuity (most have continuous recorded existence since Roman times), more autonomy (compared to the authority of the English monarchy and criminal justice system) and more quantifiable evidence (we know far more about the size of the armies involved in medieval Italian battles than we do about the Battle of Lewes). One sign of continuity may be the way rich townsfolk bought land in the country and used it as a summer refuge, like Romans in their country villas. 

Research in England tends to concentrate on the social and economic, and to link more to archaeological evidence (e.g. fish consumption in King’s Lynn) than in Italy. Virtually all the books written about medieval England are in English, whereas the secondary sources for Italy are in a range of languages - though foreign writers have tended to concentrate on Florence and Venice.

Anne Locke

Celtic Voices, English Places 

with Professor Richard Coates, F.S.A.

There was a subtext to this lecture: did the Romano-British run away from the coming of the Anglo-Saxons, or remain and learn to speak Old English? In Cornwall and Herefordshire it has always been obvious from the place-names, as well as from Cornish and Welsh speech survival until the 19th century, that the Romano-British stayed there. What are we to make of pockets of Celtic place-names in Wiltshire and S. Yorkshire, but only scattered examples further east.

The early editors of the English Place-Names Society (EPNS) sometimes recognised Celtic elements. But it took Richard Coates, with his meticulous study of the landscape elements in Celtic place-names, to give Celtic explanations for many English place-names. These explanations were based on names in Wales, Cornwall and Brittany and similarities between the precise topography of each of those to the topography of similar names in England. Where possible he visited each place to study it in its landscape.

Professor Coates started by referring to the standard Roman sources
, but as always with place-names, the bulk of the evidence for the crucial, earliest forms comes in early documents in Welsh, Latin or English. One cannot trust modern versions of names, themselves sometimes resulting from earlier attempts at etymology. He then gave us a selection of studies from R Coates and A Breeze (2000) Celtic Voices, English Places, satisfactorily detailed, but free of technical terminology. 

During questions we were given illustrative examples of how pronunciation is likely to have changed. The method then is to work backwards from the earliest known form of a place-name, in each of its elements, to arrive at an explanation which fits the topography. Professor Coates pointed out that hardly any Celtic elements remain in place-names in SE England, or in Old English written texts. He suggested that this means the Romano-British here did leave their homes. This writer suggests that they had already departed, from villa estates ruined in raids.

Alan Stevens.

Bishopstone excavations

For our final Spring lecture Dr Gabor Thomas, formerly research officer at the Sussex Archaeological Society, returned from his new post as a lecturer at the University of Kent to give the latest news on the Bishopstone excavations.

The project was launched in 2002 as an open-area excavation to explore the present village of Bishopstone – long believed to be a successor to the early Anglo-Saxon settlements on nearby Rookery Hill. Recent work by Pam Combes, who lives in Lewes, suggests that Bishopstone’s church of St Andrew was an Anglo-Saxon Minster or ‘mother church’, and there have been significant metal-detector finds in the valley including imported 8th-century coins.

In 2002 the project opened around 60 test pits in green spaces around the village. The 2003 excavation was an L-shaped trench on the village green. This revealed a complex sequence of rubbish pits and the foundation structures of timber buildings all across the green, as well as Anglo-Saxon burials extending in a narrow strip outside the churchyard. However the archaeology had been so heavily cut into (‘truncated’) by erosion and medieval ploughing that little remained at floor level. It was difficult therefore to sort out the dating evidence.

The earliest finds were middle Saxon ceramics from the 8th or 9th century, found with evidence of metalworking in a cluster of pits in the south-west corner. Metalworking is usually associated with higher-status sites at this period, such as monastic sites.

The burials consisted of 15 very disturbed graves from no later than the mid-10th century, with a mixed population of adults and juveniles. They showed that the churchyard had originally had a curved boundary, squared off at a later date.

A surprise find 2m beyond the cemetery was a crouched burial in a north-south position, wich has been radio-carbon dated to the late Bronze Age (1260-1000bc), a period where we know very little about burial customs. Only a handful of burials from this period are known in Sussex.

The main Saxon settlement spanned the 10th to the 12th centuries, maintaining the same alignments over time and parallel with the orientation of the church. The buildings used a standard early Medieval method of posts set into continuous trenches. Though the walls are unusually long and show signs of being planned all at the same time, the buildings were not apparently as big as on aristocratic Saxon sites like Cheddar. They are all hall-type rectangular buildings but we cannot say what they were used for – housing, kitchens or barns are all possibilities.

A large oval pit enclosed by a squarish wall trench was a type of latrine associated with higher-status late Saxon sites.

The 2004 excavations explored a 5m-wide circular soil mark that had been exposed in the chalk, possibly a filled-in dewpond or well. This turned out to be the cellar of a building from the late Saxon period. At the bottom was a layer of charcoal from the burning of a timber superstructure, strewn with more than 180 iron fittings: nails, hinges, locks, horseshoe and a sickle. This looked like a metalworker’s hoard. The cellar had then been filled in with freshly-dug chalk. It seems most likely that the cellar was part of a square tower: similar Saxon examples are found in the corner of the manor within Portchester Castle, and the tower of Earls Barton church in Northamptonshire. 

Texts of the time say that a ceorl, or middle ranking chief, could become a thegn, or minor lord with a rôle at court, by developing property: assembling land and constructing a range of buildings including a church, kitchen, bell-house and burh-geat. No-one knows exactly what a burh-geat was, but it could have involved a tower. Other finds at Bishopstone support the idea of a thegn’s estate, including evidence for metal working, weaving and pottery making, as there would have been at an estate centre for storing and processing farm produce, and 18,000 pieces of bone with a high proportion of wild species and prime young meat. A large piece of whalebone suggests that the owners had a right to claim beached whales in the area, also a sign of status.

For the 2005 season Gabor has been moving on to excavate the remaining areas of the green and complete the picture.

Anne Locke


Powerpoint projector


A number of recent speakers have asked if we can supply a Powerpoint or data projector. This would mean that they could give presentations of text, photographs and drawings direct from their laptop computers. If you have access to one that could be borrowed for LAG lectures, our Chairman Alan Stevens (01273 735960) would be delighted to hear from you.





Winter Lectures 2005-2006





Lectures take place in the Lecture Room, Lewes Town Hall (Fisher St entrance) at 7.30pm. Admission (including tea/coffee) for LAG ordinary members is £2, £1 for concessions. 


Non-members are welcome at £3/£2 concessions.





Membership of LAG (from 1 April) costs £4/£3 concessions. 


You can join at any lecture, or send a cheque (payable to Lewes Archaeological Group) to:�Fiona Marsden, 13 Lansdown Place, Lewes, East Sussex, BN7 2JT.





Next newsletter, Spring 2006


I have now taken over from Juliet Taylor as the newsletter editor. If you have any articles or listings for the next issue, please send them to me by 28 February 2006.


Anne Locke


73 Paddock Lane


Lewes


E Sussex		01273 475381


BN7 1TW		anne@timlocke.co.uk











� The Antonine Itinerary, the Notitia Dignitatem, the Ravenna Cosmography and the Peutinger Tafel (discussed in detail in A Rivet and C Smith 1979, The Place-Names of Roman Britain).





